MINUTES OF A MEETING OF LYMPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL HELD AT 7.30PM ON MONDAY 21st OCTOBER 2013 IN THE VILLAGE HALL. 

	PRESENT:
	Councillors:
	J Bailey
	Mrs J Clark

	
	
	Mrs D Beatty
	R Eastley (Chairman)

	
	
	C Carter
	R. Longhurst

	
	
	
	Mrs K Rogers


Also Present: District Councillor Ingham, the press and 17 members of the public. 

Apologies: Cllrs P Acca, D Atkins and Mrs T Scott

	
	PUBLIC SESION

Mr Stewart informed the meeting that the Police report given at the last meeting did not include an incident when a cyclist was knocked off their bike in Longmeadow Road.  An ambulance had been called and the cyclist had been taken to hospital.

Mr Stewart also informed the meeting that the hedge and shrubs at Harefield Drive were now above 3 feet high, which was a condition of planning consent.

Cllr Longhurst was asked if he had been to the exhibition about Goodmore’s (Upper Lovering) Farm and if so, was there any news about the line of the Dinan Way link. 

Cllr Longhurst had been to the exhibition and had discussed this.  The developer was offering a contribution of £3.5m towards the cost of the Dinan Way link but the total estimated cost was £8m.  DCC had reserved an area for possible routes for the road but the exact route had not yet been determined and it was unlikely that it would be until funding had been identified.

Mr Stewart informed the meeting that flooding at Pretty Corner was caused by the bridges over Wotton Brook being too low.  When the water level rose it could not get under the bridge and this was the main cause of flooding.  Cllrs reported that the Environment Agency and DCC both refused to accept any responsibility for this.  The Chairman agreed to make some enquiries and to seek a response in writing.



	169
	Minutes 

Mrs Squire asked for the Public session record to be altered as this did not truly reflect the comments that she had made.

Cllr Mrs Rogers pointed out that in Minute 148 she did not mention authorising expenditure as the Parish Council was agreeing that Cllr Longhurst should continue as Planning Champion and would show the Parish Council how to respond to the Courtlands application.

In Minute 150, Cllr Mrs Rogers reminded the meeting that two statements were read out, one from SLP by Cllr Longhurst and one by the Courtlands Action Group, she felt that these statements should be recorded in the minutes in full or included as attachments to the minutes.  The one statement that was never read out ie the reasons for objection by Cllr Longhurst (almost two pages) was placed in the minutes.  Surely this statement should have been an attachment.  She also asked why it was felt that she should be named as the Councillor who voted against the resolution when, not long ago, she was told that this was not normal protocol.  She could not understand why Cllr Bailey came to vote because he declared an interest and left the room.

The Clerk reminded the meeting that wording of minutes was part of his judgment.  Draft minutes were circulated to all Councillors before the agenda went out so that comments could be put forward before the minutes were published.  The two statements were referred to in the minutes but not set out in full.  It was not normal practice to add attachments to minutes.  Only the Insurance certificate, the budget and the accounts were normally included as attachments.

The voting had been included as some Councillors had requested that their vote or abstention be recorded.  Cllr Bailey was not in the meeting at the time of the vote and the record showed that nine members had taken part when there were ten members present for the meeting.

Cllr Mrs Rogers reported that she had been away when the draft minutes had been circulated and so had been unable to comment before the meeting.

Cllr Longhurst also pointed out that the two pages of reasons for objecting to the application were the Council’s decision and rightly belonged in the minutes.

Cllr Bailey pointed out that minute 149 of the 7th October meeting recorded that he had a “financial interest” in Planning Application 13/2025/MOUT, this should have read “disclosable interest”.  He requested that updated minutes should be altered on the web site.
Discussion regarding the wording of the minutes continued.  The Clerk explained that he had been writing minutes for forty years and there had been regular occasions when those present felt that things they had said were not recorded or taken out of context or things that they had not said were recorded.  He suggested that confirmation of the minutes could be deferred until his notes of the previous meeting were to hand. 

The Chairman said that in future, all voting would be verified by the Chairman or Clerk to avoid any errors or confusion.

RESOLVED that confirmation of the minutes of the meeting held on 7th October 2013 be deferred.



	170
	Declarations of Interest

Cllr Bailey declared a personal interest in planning application 13/0820, land to the west of Strawberry Hill as he used to cut the hedges under contract some years ago.

Cllr Mrs Rogers also declared a personal interest in this application.



	171
	Casual vacancy

The remaining vacancy had been advertised and one response, from Mr Rory Estcourt, had been received.  The Chairman invited Mr Estcourt to say why he wanted to join the Parish Council.

Mr Escourt had lived in the Parish for over twenty years.  His children were now old enough that he could devote time to other matters and was willing to offer his business skills to the Parish Council and wished to help his community.

RESOLVED: that Mr Rory Estcourt be co-opted as a member of the Parish Council.

Mr Estcourt then read out and signed a declaration of Acceptance of Office which was witnessed by the Clerk.

The Chairman welcomed Cllr Estcourt to the Parish Council.



	172
	Planning Applications 

13/2156/FUL.  Demolition of rear lean-to extension and construction of single storey rear extension. New timber sash window to front elevation and replacement of first floor windows to rear with bi-fold doors and revisions to planning permission 13/1102/FUL to include formation of roof terrace. Redcote,  Underhill – Cllr Longhurst reported that EDDC had supported the Parish Council’s view that the roof garden overlooking neighbouring properties was unacceptable and had granted permission for works provided that the doors to the garden would not be openable.  The current application was to provide bamboo screening and allow access to the roof garden.  Six letters of objection had been received.

The Parish Council heard from Mr Mildenhall that houses were very close together in this area and roof terrace scree would still be intrusive and would result in the loss of light.

RESOLVED: that objection be raised to this application as the previous reasons for objecting were still valid.

13/1499/FUL External alterations including construction of dormer window and conversion of former pound house to create 1 unit of holiday accommodation. Lower Coombe Farm, Tedstone Lane.  Cllr Bailey reminded the meeting that he was a former tenant of this property and did not vote. SUPPORT with a change so that all of the top windows matched in terms of design and scale

13/0820/MFUL - Construction of 15 dwellings (10 affordable, 5 open market) with new access and turning head, off Strawberry Hill.  Land to the West of Strawberry Hill, Lympstone.  

Cllr Longhurst reported that these were revised plans but EDDC must have felt that the revisions were so great as to require a fresh application.  He reminded the meeting that the previous application had been approved and could be implemented.

The new plans showed the access of the south eastern corner of the site on to Strawberry Hill and the area of land linking this with Glebelands was to be fenced off.

Cllr Mrs Clark suggested that the first floor of the affordable houses could be redesigned to give larger bedrooms and only one bathroom.  Houses of a similar design elsewhere were proving difficult to let.

Mr Stewart suggested that surface water from this site would flow onto Strawberry Hill and hence into Wotton Brook increasing the chances of flooding in the Village.

SUPPORT subject to confirmation of the fenced area, the submission of a plan to mitigate flooding, approved by the Environment Agency or SWW as appropriate. And the layout of the first floor of the affordable houses being reviewed by the Housing Officer.



	173
	Planning Decisions

13/1940/FUL Creation of new vehicular access and driveway at Linhayes Farm, Exmouth Road – APPROVED



	174
	Other planning matters

Proposals for Upper Lovering Farm, north of Dinan Way. Cllr Longhurst and others had attended an exhibition of the proposals on Thursday 10th October 2013.  He had informed the developers of the policies in the Neighbourhood Plan, the Village Design statement and the need for more investigation into the proposed new school which had been included with no prior consultation.

He had heard that Exmouth TC were to form a Working Group to consider the proposals in more detail.  He also heard that an Exmouth Councillor that there was no need for a new primary school and that this was not the right location for a new school.

The developers had been informed that there was a plot of land in front of the existing house that had covenants prohibiting building.  He suggested that this area might be used for a new football and cricket facility.

Cllr Bailey felt that more information should be available for the proposed route of the Dinan Way extension.  He was informed that DCC had reserved an area for a possible route but no further details would be considered until funding was available to carry out the work.

Cllr Ingham was also at the exhibition when the developer had said that the development was for Exmouth and so Lympstone policies would not apply.

Cllr Bailey also suggested that there should be an investigation into recent planning applications for Kings Garden Centre which adjoined this site.

RESOLVED: that a response be sent to the Developer’s on the following points:

Part of the development is in Lympstone;

The Lympstone NP policies would apply to development in the Parish area;

The Village Design Statement would apply to development in the Parish

Mainly, houses should be built in the Lympstone area, except on the area where building is prohibited and consideration be given to providing a Football & Cricket facility on this area.

More time is needed to discuss the proposals with Exmouth TC

More investigation is needed into the proposals for a school on the site.



	175
	Neighbourhood Plan update.

The Clerk had suggested that the Neighbourhood Plan could be submitted to EDDC in advance of the Sustainability Appraisal as EDDC were arranging this.



	176
	Public Transport subsidies

The Council discussed possible reductions in public transport subsidies as a cost cutting measure by DCC and it was felt that an effect on local bus services was already being seen as it was understood that the service at Glebelands was to be reduced.  There was also public comment that the service was not timed for school children.

RESOLVED: that this matter be referred to Cllr Hughes for discussion at the next meeting.



	177
	Sewerage in Longmeadow Road

The Council received information from SWW regarding capacity of sewerage in Longmeadow Road with an acceptance that occasionally, surface water for heavy rain caused the sewer to surcharge.

Cllr Bailey suggested that surface water flowed into the foul sewer at the second drain in Wotton Lane as this was built over the foul sewer.

Mrs Clark also suggested that some surface water entered the foul sewer via drain covers in Longmeadow Road.

RESOLVED: that a meeting be requested with SWW to show the problem areas.

2 that residents be requested to provide photos of events of sewer surcharges.



	178
	EDDC Office Accommodation relocation Stakeholder Event

EDDC have invited the Parish Council to this session on Friday 8 November 2013

RESOLVED: that Cllr Carter be authorised to attend.



	179
	Community Council of Devon AGM 

This was to be held at 6.30 pm on Wednesday 6th November 2013 at The Community Council of Devon Offices, First Floor, 3&4 Cranmere Court, Lustleigh Close, Exeter EX2 8PW.

RESOLVED: that Cllr Bailey be authorised to attend if he was available.

	180
	Our Place Programme

The Council received a letter from the Minister of Communities regarding this programme.

It appeared that this was designed for larger Local Councils.

It was AGREED that any developments in this area should be monitored to see if there was scope for the Parish Council to become involved.

	181
	Business Items
Affordable Housing – Cllr Bailey reminded the Council of the plans for development on land to the West of Strawberry Hill which included 10 affordable houses.

Amenities - A request has been received from Mary Rees to provide a memorial bench on either Cliff Field or The Rag in memory of her parents, Joan and David Rees.  The Clerk reported that there was another similar request.  RESOLVED: that Cllrs Acca and Mrs Beatty be authorised to consider and determine both offers for new benches. 

Cllr Mrs Beatty reported that the contractor was still not cutting the grass in Candy’s Field right up to the hedge.  The Clerk was asked to follow this up.

Burial Ground - Cllr Bailey felt that the path needed weed spraying again.  The Clerk was asked to arrange this.  The Rowan tree in the middle of the cemetery was now dead.  Cllr Bailey agreed to investigate a replacement.

Communications Cllr Estcourt was asked to consider taking this on.

Youth Club - LYPS had requested permission to site a 10’ steel container under the shelter, next to the Youth Club building to provide much needed storage.

RESOLVED: that the request be approved with the Clerk in consultation with Cllr Mrs Beatty being authorised to agree the location. And with a request that the container be painted to match the Youth Club building.



	182
	Lateness of the hour

The Chairman informed the meeting that it was 9.30 and Standing Orders required the meeting to finish unless the Council agreed to continue.

RESOLVED: that the meeting do continue.



	183
	Matters raised by Councillors

Cllr Mrs Rogers had met officers from EDDC to discuss parking in Glebe Close.  They had put forward a proposal to remove most of the garages and have open air parking.  It was AGREED that an item should be included on the next Agenda.

Cllr Mrs Beatty pointed out: that it had been a long time since there had been a police presence at a meeting; that the contractor was still not cutting to the edges of Candy’s Field and that the rubbish dumped by Chris Barnacle ha d still not been removed.

Councillor Carter reported that the Post Office would be moving to the Village Shop at some point in the next few weeks.



	184
	Clerk’s Action Sheet

The Council received and discussed the Clerk’s Action Sheet.

27 Cobbles at Woodstock.  DCC were refusing to accept any liability for damage to the cobbles.  RESOLVED: that Mr & Mrs Russell be informed of the response and of their responsibility.

118 Devon Health watch Scheme.  Cllr Mrs Rogers felt this was a useful initiative and would monitor activities.

144 Village Signs.  Exmouth TC refused to move their sign or allow a sign to be put on the back.  RESOLVED: that subject to any necessary consents, a new sign be placed in the grass verge on the west side of Hulham Road between the bus stop and Summer Lane.




 The meeting finished at 9.40pm

Chairman
